
PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION 
 

FEBRUARY 23, 2021 
 
 

The Planning and Zoning Commission of the City of McKinney, Texas met in 

regular session in the Council Chambers, 222 N. Tennessee Street, McKinney, Texas, 

on Tuesday, February 23, 2021 at 6:15 p.m. 

City Council Present:  Rick Franklin  

Commission Members Present: Chairman Bill Cox, Vice-Chairman Brian Mantzey, 

Hamilton Doak, Deanna Kuykendall, Cam McCall, Bry Taylor, and Charles Wattley – 

Alternate 

Alternate Commission Member Scott Woodruff was present; however, did not 

participate in the meeting. 

Commission Member absent:  Christopher Haeckler    

Staff Present: Director of Planning Jennifer Arnold, Assistant Director of Planning 

Mark Doty, Planning Managers Aaron Bloxham and Caitlin Strickland, Planner II Kaitlin 

Gibbon; Planner Joseph Moss; and Administrative Assistant Terri Ramey 

There were approximately 20 guests present. 

Chairman Cox called the meeting to order at 6:15 p.m. after determining a quorum 

was present. 

Chairman Cox called for public comments on non-public hearing agenda items.  

There were none. 

Chairman Cox called for the Information Sharing item.  Ms. Jennifer Arnold, 

Director of Planning for the City of McKinney, briefly discussed the Director’s Report. 

21-0188  Director's Report. 

Chairman Cox called for the Consent Agenda.  The Commission unanimously 

approved the motion by Commission Member Doak, seconded by Commission Member 

McCall, to approve the following Consent item with a minor correction, with a vote of 7-0-

0.   

21-0189  Minutes of the Planning and Zoning Commission Regular Meeting of 

February 9, 2021. 

END OF CONSENT AGENDA. 
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Chairman Cox continued the meeting with the Regular Agenda Items and Public 

Hearings on the agenda. 

21-0005Z2  Conduct a Public Hearing to Consider/Discuss/Act on a Request to 

Rezone the Subject Property from "PD" - Planned Development District, 

"AG" - Agricultural District, and "CC" - Corridor Commercial Overlay 

District to "C2" - Local Commercial District and "CC" - Corridor 

Commercial Overlay District, Located on the Southeast Corner of U.S. 

Highway 380 (University Drive) and Meadow Ranch Road (REQUEST 

TO BE TABLED).  Mr. Joe Moss, Planner I for the City of McKinney, 

explained that Staff recommended that the public hearing be continued 

and the item tabled to the March 9, 2021 Planning and Zoning 

Commission meeting per the applicant’s request.  He explained that the 

applicant was still working on scheduling a meeting with the adjacent 

property owners to discuss the request.  Chairman Cox opened the 

public hearing and called for comments.  There being none, on a motion 

by Commission Member Kuykendall, seconded by Alternate 

Commission Member Wattley, the Commission unanimously voted to 

continue the public hearing and table the item to the March 9, 2021 

Planning and Zoning Commission meeting per Staff’s recommendation, 

with a vote of 7-0-0. 

21-0004Z  Conduct a Public Hearing to Consider/Discuss/Act on a Request to Zone 

the Subject Property to "SF5" - Single Family Residential District, 

Located on the Southeast Quadrant of North Hardin Boulevard and 

Olympic Crossing Boulevard (County Road No. 228).  Ms. Kaitlin 

Gibbon, Planner II for the City of McKinney, explained the proposed 

zoning request.  She stated that Staff feels that the proposed zoning 

request will be compatible with the existing and proposed surrounding 

uses.  Ms. Jennifer Arnold, Director of Planning for the City of McKinney, 

stated that the subject property is located outside of the city limits.  She 

stated that an annexation request for the subject property would also be 
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going to the March 16, 2021 City Council meeting for consideration.  Ms. 

Gibbon stated that Staff recommends approval of the proposed zoning 

request and offered to answer questions.  There were none.  Mr. Payton 

McGee, Kimley-Horn, 13455 Noel Road, Dallas, TX, explained the 

proposed zoning request and concurred with the Staff Report.  Chairman 

Cox opened the public hearing and called for comments.  There being 

none, on a motion by Vice-Chairman Mantzey, seconded by 

Commission Member McCall, the Commission unanimously voted to 

close the public hearing and recommend approval of the proposed 

zoning request as recommended by Staff, with a vote of 7-0-0.  Chairman 

Cox stated that the recommendation of the Planning and Zoning 

Commission will be forwarded to the City Council meeting on March 16, 

2021. 

21-0022Z  Conduct a Public Hearing to Consider/Discuss/Act on a Request to Zone 

the Subject Property to "PD" - Planned Development District, Generally 

to Modify the Development Standards and to Allow Single Family 

Residential Uses, Located Approximately 1,300 Feet East of County 

Road 943 and on the South Side of Bloomdale Road.  Ms. Kaitlin Gibbon, 

Planner II for the City of McKinney, explained the proposed zoning 

request.  She stated that the subject property is located outside of the 

city limits.  Ms. Gibbon stated that an annexation request for the subject 

property would also be going to the March 16, 2021 City Council meeting 

for consideration.  She stated that Staff feels that the proposed zoning 

request will be compatible with the existing and proposed surrounding 

uses.  Ms. Gibbon stated that Staff recommends approval of the 

proposed zoning request and offered to answer questions.  Commission 

Member Taylor asked about the density.  Ms. Gibbon stated that the 

applicant is requesting to zoning the subject property to “SF5” – Single 

Family Residential District, which has a density of 3.2 units per acre.  She 

stated that the applicant is requesting to modify it to 7 units per acre.  Ms. 
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Gibbon stated that would align with the current zoning of Erwin Farms 

that allows 7 units per acre.  The applicant was not present at the 

meeting to give a presentation.  Chairman Cox opened the public hearing 

and called for comments.  There being none, on a motion by Vice-

Chairman Mantzey, seconded by Commission Member Doak, the 

Commission unanimously voted to close the public hearing and 

recommend approval of the proposed zoning request per Staff’s 

recommendation, with a vote of 7-0-0.  Chairman Cox stated that the 

recommendation of the Planning and Zoning Commission will be 

forwarded to the City Council meeting on March 16, 2021. 

20-0137Z  Conduct a Public Hearing to Consider/Discuss/Act on a Request to 

Rezone the Subject Property from "AG" - Agricultural District, "PD" - 

Planned Development District and "REC" - Regional Employment Center 

Overlay District to "PD" - Planned Development District, to Allow for 

Multi-Family Residential and Commercial Uses and to Modify the 

Development Standards, Located 550 Feet South of Stonebridge Drive 

and on the East Side of Custer Road.  Ms. Kaitlin Gibbon, Planner II for 

the City of McKinney, explained the proposed rezoning request.  She 

stated that a letter of support was distributed to the Commission prior to 

the meeting.  Ms. Gibbon stated that a similar request was brought 

before the Planning and Zoning Commission and City Council in 2019 

and 2020.  She stated that request was ultimately withdrawn by that 

applicant.  Ms. Gibbon stated that this request includes the same uses; 

however, the development regulations have been modified.  She stated 

that the applicant was proposing a multi-family product that looks and 

feels more like single family development and was also proposing 

modifications to the parking and screening requirements.  Ms. Gibbon 

stated that while Staff does not have any objections to the proposed 

modifications, the proposed multi-family uses do not align with the 

placetype of Professional Center as designated by the Comprehensive 
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Plan for the property.  She stated that Staff feels as though the mix of 

commercial and residential uses proposed could lessen the City’s ability 

to achieve meaningful non-residential development opportunities for a 

site with frontage along Custer Road.  Ms. Gibbon stated that given these 

factors, Staff is unable to support the rezoning request and offered to 

answer questions.  Vice-Chairman Mantzey had questions regarding 

Staff’s recommendation for denial and what the City thought should 

develop on these tracts.  Ms. Gibbon stated that the subject property 

currently has a split zoning.  She stated that the northern portion is zoned 

for “AG” – Agricultural District and the southern portion is zoned “PD” – 

Planned Development District which allows for “BN” – Neighborhood 

Business District uses and “O” – Office District uses.  Ms. Gibbon stated 

that Staff was looking for similar uses allowed under the current zoning 

which aligns with the placetype of Professional Center as designated by 

the Comprehensive Plan.  Vice-Chairman Mantzey stated that the 

subject property was approximately 38 acres.  He asked if Staff thought 

a large office complex, condominium, or garden-office style product.  Ms. 

Gibbon said yes.  Vice-Chairman Mantzey stated that these types of 

developments were typically on smaller tracts of land.  He asked if Staff 

felt a corporate campus would be viable on this site.  Vice-Chairman 

Mantzey stated that it had been approximately 20-25 years since 

Torchmark built up that way.  Ms. Jennifer Arnold, Director of Planning 

for the City of McKinney, stated that Staff was charged with making 

recommendations and considerations of the Comprehensive Plan and 

the preservation of commercial and non-residential tax base.  She stated 

that Staff recognizes that the subject property is a large tract.  Ms. Arnold 

stated that it is of the discretion of the Planning and Zoning Commission 

and City Council to weigh those factors in your decision making.  She 

stated that projects that do not align with the placetype designation may 

still be considered compatible with the Comprehensive Plan if the 
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proposed project is found to meet a majority of the established 10 

design-making criteria listed in the Staff Report.  Vice-Chairman Mantzey 

discussed the previous request and how the adjacent property owners 

were not in support of that request.  He stated that adjacent property 

owners were in support of the proposed rezoning request.  Mr. Clay 

Roby, Stillwater Capital, 4145 Travis, Dallas, TX, explained the proposed 

rezoning request and gave a PowerPoint presentation.  He gave 

examples of projects his firm had recently completed.  Mr. Roby stated 

that they intend to build a high-end cottage style development with front 

porches and private fenced rear yards.  He stated that the property 

owner looked extensively for investors to purchase the property for office 

uses without luck.  Then the property owner started looking for investors 

to develop residential uses on the property.  Mr. Roby discussed some 

of the site constraints.  He stated that the proposed use has broad 

support for the adjacent neighborhood.  Mr. Roby stated that they held 

multiple meetings to discuss the proposed development with the nearby 

property owners.  He stated that they plan to maintain commercial uses 

along Custer Road.  Mr. Roby showed an example of a possible 

residential block layout and a site plan.  He requested an amendment to 

the proposed rezoning request for a 20’ total setback to include the 

landscaping buffer.  Mr. Roby stated that there was some confusion on 

the setback.  Mr. Roby stated that they thought the 20’ setback being 

proposed covered the landscaping buffer and building setback.  He 

offered to answer questions.  Vice-Chairman Mantzey asked if they had 

developed other projects like the proposed development.  Mr. Roby 

stated that they currently are in the process of developing similar projects 

in three Texas cities; however, none have been completed and 

operational.  Vice-Chairman Mantzey asked what process they go 

through to determine if the project would be sufficiently parked.  He 

stated that they would coordinate with City Staff and local parking 
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regulations.  Mr. Roby stated that they use general parking standards for 

a typical multi-family product.  He stated that the parking ratios were 

generally similar.  Vice-Chairman Mantzey asked about the proposed 

access to the property.  Mr. Roby stated that they have planned for two 

points of access.  He stated that the primary access point would most 

likely be off Custer Road.  Mr. Roby stated that there would be a 

connection point through the commercial district for a secondary access 

point.  He stated that they plan to provide a connection point to the 

existing office uses.  Mr. Roby stated that they plan to build a bridge over 

the creek.  Chairman Cox opened the public hearing and called for 

comments.  There being none, on a motion by Vice-Chairman Mantzey, 

seconded by Alternate Commission Member Wattley, the Commission 

unanimously voted to close the public, with a vote of 7-0-0.  Vice-

Chairman Mantzey stated that the subject property was a difficult land 

tract.  He stated that initially he was going to oppose the request due to 

no office uses remaining.  Vice-Chairman Mantzey stated that since the 

applicant worked with the adjacent residents and they support a rental 

project.  He questioned if the property could develop with smaller office 

uses.  Vice-Chairman Mantzey stated that he was unsure of 

recommending approval of 36 acres of multi-family development for the 

property.  Commission Member Kuykendall stated that she supported 

Staff’s recommendation for denial of the proposed rezoning request.  

Commission Member McCall stated that the subject property was an 

unusual piece of property.  He did not see commercial uses taking up all 

of the property.  Commission Member McCall stated that the proposed 

product seemed to be a good product over the multifamily.  He stated 

that he was in favor of the proposed rezoning request if there was a good 

buffer between the proposed development and adjacent residents, and 

the adjacent residents were in favor of the request.  Commission 

Member Doak concurred.  He stated it was a tough tract of land.  
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Commission Member Doak stated that prior to the applicant’s 

presentation, he was initially leaning towards Staff’s recommendation for 

denial of the request; however, now he feels the proposed development 

would be a good use for the property.  Alternate Commission Member 

Wattley stated that given the adjacent residents buying in on the 

proposed development and the proposed product being the best use for 

the property that he would be in support of the proposed rezoning 

request.  Commission Member Kuykendall inquired about the letter 

dated February 20, 2021 that was signed by nine residents living on 

Butterfields Trail.  Mr. Roby stated that they interacted with the adjacent 

residents as part of the virtual townhall meetings they held.  He stated 

that they shared a couple of talking points to the Homeowner’s 

Association (HOA) President, Mr. Tim Stephens, regarding what had 

been discussed.  Mr. Roby stated that Mr. Stephens drafted the letter 

and took it to the adjacent residents to sign in support of the proposed 

request.  Vice-Chairman Mantzey asked if any letters of opposition were 

received from the adjacent residential property owners.  Ms. Gibbon 

stated that no letters of opposition have been received at this time.  

Chairman Cox asked Staff to discuss the applicant’s request to reduce 

the landscape setback and buffer to just 20’ total during the meeting.  Ms. 

Gibbon stated that currently the requirement is for a 45’ building setback 

and a 20’ landscape buffer between residential uses and multifamily 

uses.  Ms. Jennifer Arnold, Director of Planning for the City of McKinney, 

stated that the applicant showed the adjacent property owners a layout 

showing the 20’ landscaping setback and not the 45’ building setback.  

She stated that if the proposed development was single-family 

residential, then the 45’ building setback would not exist.  Ms. Arnold 

stated that she did not feel that Staff would have a strong opposition to 

the setback reduction based upon the concept plan shown during the 

meeting.  She explained that both the required landscape buffer and 
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building setback would be measured from the property line and would 

have an overlap area of 20’.  Vice-Chairman Mantzey asked if the 

proposed product would essentially be something between multifamily 

and single-family developments.  Ms. Gibbon stated that it would look 

similar to a single-family development; however, since there is more than 

one dwelling unit per lot it would be classified as a multifamily 

development.  Vice-Chairman Mantzey asked if there were any access 

points into the adjacent residential neighborhood from the subject 

property.  Ms. Gibbon said no.  She stated that they are proposing 

access points from the commercial development to the north and one 

access point along Custer Road.  Commission Member McCall inquired 

if there was a nature buffer on the site.  Ms. Gibbon stated that there 

would be a 30’ tree preservation zone with no additional screening being 

requested in that area.  She stated that there is an existing retaining wall 

with a wooden fence on top of it in the area near the adjacent residential 

property owners.  Ms. Gibbon stated that the applicant was proposing 

living screening of evergreen shrubs and/or one canopy tree planted on 

center every 25’, instead of providing a fence screen in this area.  

Commission Member McCall asked if there was a height difference 

between the subject property and the adjacent residential properties.  Mr. 

Roby stated that the subject property sits below the single-family 

residential development between two to four feet.  He stated that they 

offered to make enhancements to the existing fence and use it as the 

screening element between the two properties.  Mr. Roby stated that 

they were proposing to plant trees and shrubs along that area of 

property.  Chairman Cox asked Mr. Roby to discuss the reduced setback 

request.  Mr. Roby stated that the required larger building setback would 

create a parcel that could not be developed.  He stated that the residents 

support the proposed 20’ building setback.  Chairman Cox stated that 

the proposed development would be a great use of the property and a 



PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION MINUTES 
TUESDAY, FEBRAURY 23, 2021 
PAGE 10 
 

 
 

 

lot of thought went into it.  He stated that it was an understatement to call 

it a challenging tract of land.  Chairman Cox stated that he liked the 

presentation.  Vice-Chairman Mantzey, seconded Commission Member 

McCall, the Commission voted to recommend approval of the proposed 

rezoning request as requested by the applicant with the requested 

reduction of the 20’ building setback, with a vote of 6-1-0.  Commission 

Member Kuykendall voted against the motion.  Chairman Cox stated that 

the recommendation of the Planning and Zoning Commission will be 

forwarded to the City Council meeting on March 16, 2021. 

20-0013M2  Conduct a Public Hearing to Consider/Discuss/Act on a Request by the 

City of McKinney to Amend Chapter 146 (Zoning Regulations) Sections 

146-130 (Vehicle Parking), 146-131 (Off-street loading) of the Code of 

Ordinances.  Mr. Aaron Bloxham, Planning Manager for the City of 

McKinney, explained the proposed ordinance amendments.  He stated 

that the proposed amendments were part of the New Code McKinney 

initiative (development regulation overhaul).  Mr. Bloxham stated that a 

letter of opposition was distributed to the Commission prior to the 

meeting.  He stated that he contacted the resident and answered 

questions regarding the proposed amendments.  Mr. Bloxham stated 

that Staff recommends approval of the proposed ordinance amendments 

and offered to answer questions.  Vice-Chairman Mantzey had questions 

regarding the enforcement of loading zones.  Mr. Bloxham stated that 

there were challenges to monitoring delivery trucks that just drop and go 

which was hard to monitor.  Ms. Jennifer Arnold, Director of Planning for 

the City of McKinney, stated that the Fire Marshal’s office enforced the 

ordinance on delivery trucks that block the road for a long period of time.  

Vice-Chairman Mantzey had questions regarding the blended parking for 

a shopping center with multiple tenants.  Mr. Bloxham stated that the City 

was concerned that there was enough parking on the site.  He stated 

that it was up to the owner to divide up the parking between the tenants.  
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Vice-Chairman Mantzey asked if Staff would consider other potential 

uses for a tenant space when reviewing the parking demand study for a 

multi-tenant shopping center.  Ms. Arnold stated that was an excellence 

suggestion.  She stated that the ordinance does not currently require 

Staff to consider future turnover for a commercial space; however, she 

stated that Staff could add that as part of the consideration of the parking 

demand study for the long term impacts of the modified parking rate and 

turnover.  Chairman Cox had questions regarding the review of parking 

when a certificate of occupancy (CO) is requested.  Ms. Arnold stated 

that currently a site plan for a multi-tenant shopping center would need 

to show their mix of uses.  She stated that they are required to park 

based upon the ratios of each of the uses in the multi-tenant shopping 

center.  Ms. Arnold stated that there are some challenges due to them 

not always knowing who their tenants will be and that it can change over 

time.  She stated that when these changes occur, they are required to 

amend their site plan and there could be issues with not having enough 

parking spaces for a proposed future tenant.  Ms. Arnold stated that the 

proposed blended rate tries to strike the middle ground across the board.   

She stated that if an applicant used a shopping center rate on a site plan, 

then they would not be eligible for any other parking reductions.  

Chairman Cox asked when the parking demand study would be due.  Mr. 

Bloxham stated that it would be part of the site plan review.  He stated 

that current shopping centers could revise their site plan to the new 

shopping center ratio if they had enough spaces on the site.  

Commission Member Doak stated that Staff did a great job on the 

proposed revisions.  Chairman Cox opened the public hearing and called 

for comments.  There being none, on a motion by Vice-Chairman 

Mantzey, seconded by Commission Member Doak, the Commission 

unanimously voted to close the public hearing and recommend approval 

of the proposed ordinance amendment per Staff’s recommendation, with 
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a vote of 7-0-0.  Chairman Cox stated that the recommendation of the 

Planning and Zoning Commission will be forwarded to the City Council 

meeting on March 16, 2021. 

END OF THE REGULAR AGENDA ITEMS AND PUBLIC HEARINGS 

Ms. Jennifer Arnold, Director of Planning for the City of McKinney, stated that 

Google Earth was added to the City owned iPads per a request from a Commission 

Member. 

On a motion by Commission Member McCall, seconded by Commission Member 

Taylor, the Commission unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting, with a vote of 7-0-0.  

There being no further business, Chairman Cox declared the meeting adjourned at 7:30 

p.m.   

                                                               
           

    ________________________________ 

        BILL COX 
        Chairman                                                         


